
International recognition for innovative mobile learning 

research  

A paper written by Meraka Institute PhD student, Adele Botha, and 

co-authored by her colleague Merryl Ford and John Traxler of the 

University of Wolverhampton, was voted 'most rigorous academic 

paper' at the mLearn 2008 conference.  

This event, one of the most prestigious international conferences in 

the field, was hosted by the University of Wolverhampton, School of 

Computing and IT from 5-7 October 2008, and took place on the edge 

of historic and rural Ironbridge Gorge, a UNESCO World Heritage site.  

Botha's paper titled MobilED: A tool by any other name..., posits a 

new framework integrating mobile learning and activity theory. She 

explains, "Mobile learning takes advantage of learning opportunities 

offered by portable technologies. Activity theory is, simply put, doing things mediated by technology. In my 

paper, I consider the use of activity theory to guide the design of a learning environment, specifically that of 

MobilED, which uses mobile phone technologies and services."  

Funded by the Department of Science and Technology, MobilED is a joint project between the Meraka 

Institute, the Helsinki University of Art and Design, and the University of Pretoria.  

Merryl Ford of the emerging innovations group at the Meraka Institute of the CSIR, is delighted at this 

outcome. "This paper walked off with the honours at an event attended by all the big names in the mobile 

learning domain — Dr Mohamed Ally, Jill Attewell, Dr Tom Brown; Professor Agnes Kukulska-Hulme, 

Professor Mike Sharples and Yrjo Engeström. Engeström is an expert on activity theory.  

"The accolade also confirms the academic relevance of the research we are doing, as contributing to the field 

of knowledge. I believe our work is truly innovative because as Africans we are willing to change things and 

try new approaches."  

Botha concurs, "MobilED was born in the flames of practice, and is therefore a workable product." She has 

been an invaluable member of the team and has demonstrated her ability to interpret technology and 

pedagogies, and facilitate expectations. She completed her Master's degree in 2006, which focused on 

integrating mobile learning as an education strategy. She is registered for her PhD at the University of 

Pretoria's Department of Computers in Education where her supervisor is Dr Salomé Human-Vogel; her co-

supervisor is John Traxler.  
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